
THE THRONE 
Chapters 4 and 5 set the stage for the rest of the visions that appear in 
Revelation. They begin a section that is separate from the letters and they 
draw our attention away from this world into God’s World. The focal point 
of these chapters is the ‘throne of God.’ Literally, everything else (in 
fact, all of creation) is seen by how they relate to that glorious sight. 
Don’t get bogged down in the details, instead focus on the big picture 
because this scene was designed to dazzle the eyes and stagger the 
imagination. It is meant to make us marvel at the magnificence of God. 
Don’t overlook that simple truth.  

I. The Throne, the Elders, and the Living Creatures (4:1-11) 

(a) ‘After these things,’ is a common ___________________ used elsewhere in 
Revelation to introduce new visions (see also 7:1,9; 15;5; 18:1; 19:1). We 
are moving beyond the letters and the visions associated with them to a new 
vision and its grander implications.  

(b) Notice that John waits for an _________________________________ before 
entering the ‘door standing open in heaven,’ in 4:1. There is no 
presumption on his part until the voice speak. That voice was ‘the first 
voice I heard,’ probably referring to the voice that spoke to him beginning 
in 1:12 (i.e. Jesus).  

(c) The door and the voice lead John to a ‘____________________________ set 
in heaven, and One sat on the throne,’ in 4:2. There seems to be little 
doubt as to who that One is, it’s God the Father (alongside of the Holy 
Spirit, ‘the seven Sprits of God,’ in 4:5 and eventually Jesus, ‘the Lamb,’ 
in 5:6).  

(d) John’s description of God in 4:3 isn’t meant to be ___________________, 
rather a description of His radiance. The beauty of His presence reminded 
John of precious stones and a rainbow (surely symbolic of God’s 
faithfulness to Noah). When John ascends to this position, he joins other 
OT prophets Isaiah (Isaiah 6:1-13) and Micaiah (1 Kings 22:19-22) who were  

‘ushered into the spiritual and timeless realm of God’s Heavenly 
council,’ (Beale, 100).  

(e) The description of the _________________________ and their thrones has 
given many Bible students fits and bouts of confusion. However, if you 
notice their description, you’ll see they were ‘reigning’ (see 2:26, 3:21); 
they wore ‘white garments,’ (see 3:5); and ‘wore gold crowns,’ (see 2:10) 
that match the promises Jesus gave to those who would be ‘faithful unto 
death,’ (see 2:10); ‘keep My works unto the end,’ (see 2:26); and ‘he who 
overcomes,’ (see 3:5). Surely, these elders represent Christians who had 
been victorious over the evils of persecution and temptation.  

(f) 4:3 says there are _____________________ thrones and elders may very 
well be an illusion to the faithful of both the OT and NT (i.e. 12 Tribes 
of Israel and 12 Apostles of Christ). 15:3 says the ‘faithful will sing the 
song of Moses and the song of the Lamb,’ and 21:14,14 mentions in the New 
Jerusalem both twelve gates named by tribe and twelve foundations named by 
Apostle. If that representation is genuine, then the Church is pictured 
here as something that ‘already has a dimension of its existence in the 
heavenly realm, not just on earth,’ (Beale, 103).  

(g) The scene also describes ‘lightenings, thunderings, _________________,’ 
coming from the throne (see 4:5). That description sounds similar to the 
scene at Mt. Sinai in Exodus 19:16. In fact, if the ‘voices’ were 
‘trumpets’ it would be exactly the same. Elsewhere that Greek word (bronte) 
is translated ‘thunder,’ (see Mark 3:17; John 12:29).   

(h) Just like 1:4, the Holy Spirit seems to be described as the ‘ _________ 
Spirits of God.’ This time, like earlier, He is mentioned in connection to 
the Heavenly Father ‘before His throne.’  

(i) The second set of beings around the throne are ‘4 ____________________ 
creatures,’ (see 4:6). They are described as beings ‘full of eyes.’ That 
would seem to imply a watchful preoccupation (perhaps of what’s going on in 
the world, remember 3:15, ‘I know your works.’) 



(j) The creatures have ____________________ descriptions - a lion, calf 
(ox), man, and eagle each with six wings and ‘full of eyes.’ Isaiah 6:2 
describes angels with a similar set of wings and even describes their 
purpose (humility, modesty, and service). That description may be connected 
here to these particular beings as well.  

(k) While we don’t know what they are, we do know what they ______________. 
They are found praising God for His purity (‘Holy, Holy, Holy’); His power 
(‘Lord God, Almighty’); and His permanence (‘who was and is and is to 
come’). They are making a statement that resides in the core of the book - 
the world changes, but God remains the same throughout history and due to 
that He is worthy to praised. You might say these creatures represent all 
of creation when they praise God for His holiness and sovereignty. (Example 
- the opening of Lion King)  

(l) 4:9 explains the ___________________ of the elders in the throne room 
scene. Whenever they hear the praise of the creatures, they ‘bow before God 
and worship Him,’ saying ‘You are worthy to receive honor and power, for 
you created all things,’ in 4:11. In that moment, they seem to represent 
humanity’s response to learning God’s Will and obeying it - in essence - 
they are the redeemed, bowing in homage to the One who provided salvation’s 
plan.  

(m) The phrase used to _______________________ God in 4:10 was also used by 
Nebuchadnezzar in Daniel 4:34 and the angel in Daniel 12:7.  

(n) As the elders praise God, they ______________________ believers that 
everything happens to them on purpose. History is defined by God’s Will. He 
has not retired from His throne, He initiated history and is still very 
much in control of it. Because of that, His people can rest assured that 
the difficulties of life have a redemptive purpose (Beale, 107).  

(o) In the ____________________ text, the words ‘glory, honor, and power,’ 
are preceded by the definite article ‘the,’ - implying that God alone is 
worthy of these great expressions of praise, not the Emperor (as some in 
Asia Minor would have suggested).  

(p) Chapter 5 begins with a ________________________ message pronounced by 
a ‘strong’ angel in verses 1-2. The angel asks, ‘who is worthy to open the 
sealed scroll,’ found in God’s right hand in 5:1.  

(q) A scroll was sealed because it was _________________________. The seal 
served three purposes: (1) it verified ownership; (2) it assured 
genuineness; and (3) it protected the contents. The fact that this scroll 
had seven seals indicates it is perfectly sealed and the contents can be 
trusted. This scroll seems to contain the course of human history and the 
divine judgment that will accompany it in this world and the world to come 
(for comparison sake see Psalm 139:16; Ezekiel 2:9-10; Daniel 4:4,9-10).  

(r) The angel bears a __________________________ to the ‘watcher’ that came 
to bring God’s divine message to Nebuchadnezzar in Daniel 4:13;23. Both are 
spokesmen for God and bring about a message of judgment (by pronouncement 
or invitation).  

(s) 5:2-3 seem to indicate the message was declared to __________________ , 
yet no created being was worthy to answer. In 5:3, when it says ’no one in 
heaven, on earth, or under the earth was able,’ could it be talking about 
the angels in heaven, the leaders of the Church on earth, and the dead in 
Hades as those ‘under the earth?’ If so, then wouldn’t Ephesians 4:7-9 seem 
to corroborate the idea.  

(t) John’s reaction is one of ___________________________ in 5:4. You can 
also imagine the eagerness he must have lost when the question went 
unanswered. Like any bystander anticipating a monumental event, John would 
be broken-hearted to see his expectations squashed. His cry (Greek word 
klaio) is a ‘bitter wail,’ that was also used to describe Jesus crying over 
Jerusalem in Luke 19:41. 

(u) The elder’s ______________________________ to John was to point him to 
‘the Lion of Judah, the Root of David,’ in 5:5. The Lion reference seems to 
come from Genesis 49:8-11 when Jacob blesses his son Judah and the ‘Root of 
David,’ seems a natural conclusion to Isaiah 11:1-6 (and even 53:2).  



(v) When John looked, the ‘Lion’ was a __________________ that was ‘slain,’ 
in 5:6. Notice that the Lamb was ‘in the midst of the throne,’ and had 7 
horns, and eyes which were the ‘seven Spirits of God sent out into all the 
earth.’ 7 represents perfection and the horns seem to represent power and 
eyes wisdom or knowledge. Since the Lamb’s eyes are called by the same name 
we give the Holy Spirit in 1:4, their relationship must be one that is 
hand-in-hand.  

(w) After the lamb took the scroll, the heavenly __________________ (both 
the living creatures and the elders) ‘bowed down with a harp (worship) and 
golden bowls of incense (prayers of the saints) and sang a ‘new song,’ in 
5:8. It was a ‘new’ song because they were unable to sing it before Jesus 
took His place as the ‘lamb that was slain.’  

(x) Following their worship, _________________________ of angels joined 
along and praised the Lamb in 5:11-12 only to be followed by ‘every 
creature which is in heaven, and on the earth and under the earth,’ in 
5:13. Surely, that is a prophetic glimpse at the heavenly fulfillment of 
Isaiah 45:22-23 and Romans 14:11.  

(y) Chapter 4 contained 2 songs __________________________ to the Lord (see 
4:8; 11). Then chapter 5 contains 2 songs dedicated to Jesus (see 5:9-10; 
12). The final song, sung by all creation is dedicated to both of them in 
5:13, ‘the One who sits on the throne and to the Lamb, forever and ever!’  

(z) This scene finishes with a hearty ___________________ from the living 
creatures and the elders gathered around the throne. Following their 
endorsement of the worship, they join in once again. This passages should 
remind us of Habakkuk 2:20 which says: ‘The Lord is in His holy temple, let 
all the earth keep silent before Him.’  

*Note 
Chapters 6-22 are now what Christ (i.e. ‘the Lamb’) will unseal from the 
scroll and the consequences that come from God’s judgment upon the world.  


